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1.    22nd May 2012 branch meeting 

The Gothic Warehouse, Mill Lane, Cromford 
Speaker: Sandra Barker 
from Age UK Derby and Derbyshire. 
Age UK is the new name for Age Concern. Sandra gave us a most interesting talk earlier this year so we have invited her back to give us a further update on ‘Care for the Elderly’.

Note: All meetings are 11.00 - 1.00 p.m. tea/coffee provided with a place for lunch afterwards. Put the dates in your diary.



2. Please sign the e-petition

Restoration of Age Related Tax Allowances

The National Pensioners Convention (NPC) is urging as many signatures as possible. UCU is affiliated to the NPC nationally and locally. 100,000 signatures forces a debate in parliament. We urge all members to sign the petition.
Email: http://epetitions.direct.gov.uk/petitions/31778

“In the 2012 Budget the Government froze Old Age Pensioners Age Related Tax Allowances and cancelled them for those turning 65 after 5 April 2013.  We consider that at a time when pensioners are struggling to make ends meet and yet are a group of people due to age, health etc who often have extremely limited opportunity to make good lost income, this reduction in allowances is grossly unfair. The Government should therefore take immediate action to reverse the decisions on these allowances which were announced in the 2012 Budget.”
3. Setback in the fight against age discrimination

The Government Equalities Office recently announced a delay in implementing the ban on age discrimination in the provision of services as per the Equality ?Act 2010. The ban was due to come into effect in April 2012. This represents a setback in the fight against age discrimination. 

The aim of the Act was to prevent harmful discrimination. The Government has already pointed to the provisions in the Act that serve as a n important safeguard for older people in the areas of health and social care. It is important that, as the NHS goes through a period of unprecedented change, this commitment to older people is underpinned by legislation.

In April 2011 the Government Equalities Office launched a consultation on proposed exceptions to the ban, the results of which remain unknown. One of the proposed exceptions allows financial services to use a person’s age when designing financial services products. The wording that firms can ‘do anything’ except in relation to risk assessment, sends an undesirable message to providers. The Government should commit to bring the ban into effect by October 2012 and use this additional delay to review and narrow the scope of the proposed financial services exemption.

Julian Atkinson


More information on UCU National Website

A lot more information and news can be obtained from the Union’s national website. We recommend that you have a browse on the website.

http://www.ucu.org.uk/?CFID=38885&CFTOKEN=1325329 



4. The new Health Bill (Prof. Sally Ruane, 
     speaker at the March branch meeting)
Sally began by giving her view that the new Bill would undermine three of the founding principles of the NHS, namely those of equality, altruism and comprehensive provision. The detail of her analysis was as follows: 
(The Bill waters down the Sec. of State’s “duty” to provide a comprehensive NHS – the government appears determined to remove this. 
(  A new quango, “NHS Commissioning Board” will run the NHS
(  The purchase of care will pass from Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) to Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs), which will not be responsible for public health. This (such as medical inspections for schools, health improvement, vaccinations) will pass to Local Authorities (LAs). 
(  GP practices will be required to join a CCG.

(  CCGs don’t cover a geographical area but are responsible for the patients on their lists only – half a million people are currently not on a GP list.

(   Exceptions are ambulance services & emergency care
(  Responsibility for public health passes from the NHS to Local Authorities (e.g. medical inspections for schools).

(  LA’s are not mandated as yet except for sexual health services.

(   Discretionary areas are now decided by CCGs.

( ‘Commissioning’ is commercial work (negotiation, finance etc.) for which GPs aren’t trained, therefore there will be ‘Commissioning Support Units’ some of whom will be ex-PCT but some will be organisations like KPMG, Capita, Price Waterhouse Cooper. thus giving an inbuilt tension between clinical judgement and commercial interests.

( CCGs are required to purchase from a variety of providers
Providers of Care

(  All NHS providers are required to acquire Foundation Trust status, i.e. semi-autonomous, run like independent businesses, not accountable to Sec. of State
(   They have to generate income by selling their services
(  The vision is that they will eventually become social enterprises, i.e. outside the public sector
(  A range of organizations is invited to apply for licences to provide services – could include multinational companies and charities
(  Competition is on the basis of ‘any qualified provider’ with different rules for different providers, sometimes it’s the cheapest
( NHS Foundation Trusts can make as much money privately as they want, although there may be a 49% cap (much higher than currently)
( The market will have two regulators– the Care Commission (CQC) for quality and Monitor for economic regulation, establishing the rules of competition and managing failures, acquisitions and mergers.
(  Therefore, a CCG cannot just have a relationship with its local hospital or it could be taken to court by other providers including private ones.

(  There will be local Health and Wellbeing bodies and possibly Healthwatch to protect patients’ interests but the former is still vague and the latter looks very weak
Concerns
(  Limits to entitlement (versus universal coverage) – CCGs will slowly be established as CCGs will offer different provision leading to increasing unevenness and inequity.

(  The Line between public and private provision will be blurred.

(  The driving force in everything will be competition so smaller units will struggle to survive against large organizations.

(  Quality is very difficult to measure whereas price is easy to measure
(  The providers must set out ‘eligibility criteria’ which means they choose patients rather than vice versa – they could ‘cherry pick’ easiest and cheapest cases.
Helen Chester 


5. National Pensioners Convention. Women’s working party  

Women in retirement conference March 2012

At the conference in Birmingham on March 24th we heard well informed speakers and discussed a range of concerns, relevant to us all, but which are particularly worrying for women at this time.  Topics covered included “The Politics of Ageing”, “Women’s Pensions”, “The Politics of Care” and Campaigning. All of these raised and heightened awareness of the problems to be faced, but the idea of presenting a positive view of aspects of ageing, as against that shown by government, the media and the general population was also strongly advocated.
Ellen Lebethe spoke of the indignity, abuse and unfairness of paying for current policies through cuts in pensions and changes to the RPI/CPI. She felt we should strive to focus on what is wrong with the system, rather than accepting blame. It is not our fault. The ‘Care Gap’ results from gaps in systems and government policy, not because of the increasing numbers of older people. Particularly interesting was her objection to the use of negative stereotypes such as “Granny Tax”, “Burden on the State”, “Ageing Population”. These need to be challenged. Alongside several of the speakers, she emphasised the way we actually are making our contribution to society, by volunteering, by caring for our families and grandchildren and by supporting younger people. This should be acknowledged and we should be proud of ourselves while also pointing out that decisions to retire vary, based on differing qualities of life as we get older. Our choice is usually based on income and health not by the desire to have a long holiday at the state’s expense.
Jay Ginn gave us a very detailed breakdown of changes to the state pension system and some of the disadvantages that will particularly affect women. Some points she raised include: 
( 
increases in the state pension age happening more quickly and including larger jumps for women, 
( 
gendered age discrimination (as confirmed by research) showing employers are less likely to employ older women, 
( 
a big gap between life expectancy by social class (many manual workers may not even reach retirement age in future), 
( 
pension rises based on CPI bringing a 16% loss over several years.(AGE UK are apparently campaigning for a “Silver RPI” based on what pensioners buy), 
(  half of all pensioners, the majority of them women have incomes below the scope of personal tax allowances because of their traditional domestic roles leading to time out, part-time and low paid working. 
However she did suggest that Single Tier pensions could be an improvement for some women.  Jay also commented on the erosion of the Welfare State and use of expensive private provision in many areas and pressed us to keep campaigning.
The iniquity of the ‘Politics of Care’ was described by Dot Gibson as at the heart of government policy at the moment while growing numbers of old people are described as a drain on society. She felt we are facing an onslaught on all our lives from every direction and she explained that the NPC is a campaigning organisation currently promoting “The Dignity Code” and calling for a “National Care Service” to work alongside the NHS. To illustrate care needs, she gave us pause for thought when she asked how we had all got to the conference: By using wheel chairs and other support? Or had we taken pills before we left home? 
Dot also feels that the position of migrant workers on whom much of the heath and care services rely must also be our concern. While their training, pay and working conditions remain poor, we as ‘service users’, need to support campaigns to improve their situation. This is a complex international issue in which the profit motive is driving exploitation. For example many migrants accept low pay to work here to support their struggling families back at home. The point being that their welfare affects us all." 
Finally to suggest what we can do about all this, Liz Payne-Ahmadi stressed the importance of keeping on campaigning for social justice pointing out that the current government do not care about fairness, but that they may well care that we know what they are up to and we should keep reminding them of this.
Ideas for campaigning included consideration of our own particular audiences, directing messages to them and meeting challenges by setting the facts straight. We can also  watch newspapers, fight to protect the health service and join protest marches and other action.  Every little can help such as crushing popular myths (gold plated pensions?) among friends and acquaintances, getting items into newsletters and accepting we are in it for the long haul.
I came away with a newsletter, a handful of booklets and head full of wistful thoughts but also feeling encouraged by the energy with which these strong women addressed such daunting issues. It was good to meet people from different walks of life with the same concerns and interests and I am glad to have participated in such a stimulating day.  
(Note: UCU nationally and locally is affiliated to the NOC (National Pensioners Convention)

Rowena Dawson


6. USS update 
A joint group of UCU and representatives of the pre-92 employers have met on two occasions to work through the key stages associated with the work programme submitted to our special conference of pre-92 branches on 31 January. Two meetings in March were held with USS staff and the actuarial advisers. These meetings discussed the approach to be adapted to the comparison of the USS CARE (Career average) scheme against the TPS Heads of Agreement scheme. In line with the work programme approved by our conference, the advisers have been asked to model a comparison at the level of the individual (following career paths we suggested) and also a note on the aggregate impact on USS if the provisions of the TPS CARE scheme were adopted by USS.
The advisers have agreed to provide their report in time for the next meeting of UCU and the employers on 16 April. It is hoped that the information provided will help focus further discussions and the employers' side has agreed a schedule of further meetings before the UCU HE sector conference. This is helpful, particularly as UCU negotiators have been clear that we must be in a position to circulate a report on progress prior to conference.
Although the UCU team is determined to make progress through negotiations, at this stage it is too early to judge whether there will have been sufficient progress to enable a further suspension of the action. While the need to take further action would be regrettable, we must be prepared to resume industrial action when and if necessary. Therefore, branches are continuing to agree local escalation plans in case the negotiations do not deliver acceptable outcomes.
UCU news release. More info at:

       http://www.ucu.org.uk/index.cfm?articleid=4598
A report of concern from Professional Pensions - News and analysis from the pensions market. 
“The Universities Superannuation Scheme is nearly £3bn in deficit after its latest triennial valuation revealed the fund had plunged from a surplus of £707m since 2008. The universities scheme is now officially 92% funded, down from 103% funded when it undertook its last valuation, with assets of £32.4bn against liabilities of £35.3bn - leaving a £2.9bn shortfall on the basis of its technical provisions.

Trustees of the scheme are currently finalising a formal recovery plan to be submitted to The Pensions Regulator laying out how it intends to fill the gap. The scheme currently has 77.5% targeted allocations to equities and alternatives with just 12.5% allocated to fixed interest and index linked assets. 

A USS source said “the slump in funding would not lead to a complete overhaul of its strategy but it was revamping its statement of investment principles. We're not in the position where we've got to shift everything into gilts and indeed it would be foolhardy to do that at moment because returns are so poor. Of course being a large fund there aren't that amount of index linked gilts out on the market anyway.” "We have a dialogue with the regulator on a regular basis, they know where these numbers are coming from and we'll be seeking to reassure the regulator we can deal with this."
Last year USS made a number of changes to its benefit structure, including a move to career average for new entrants and the use of CPI (Consumer Prices Index) inflation to uprate benefits, which were opposed by the University and College Union. The funding shortfall could open up the possibility of university employers having to contribute more. Institutions currently contribute 16% and members contribute 6.3%. Employers and UCU announced the establishment of a working group in December to explore future changes to the scheme to make it more sustainable.”
Read more: 
http://www.professionalpensions.com/professional-pensions/news/2143417/uss-deficit-level-rockets-gbp3bn#ixzz1lEjBOyZa 

Russ Bowman
7. TPS update
As we went to press it is difficult to know what is happening on the TPS. campaign. The PCS (Public and Civil Service Union) has suggested a May strike. The NUT (National Union of Teachers) and possibly NAS (National Assoc, of Schoolteachers) are examining June. The UCU consultative ballot is below and was to be considered by the NEC on 16th March, but there is no information from the UCU NEC who are waiting for definitive proposals from other unions.

1. Do you support further strike action beginning with a national one day strike on March 28 alongside other unions?
Further Education (England and Wales) 

Yes 5,250 (62.9%), No 3,102 (37.1%) 

Higher Education (England and Wales)

Yes 3,668 (55.3%), No 2,962 (44.7%) 

(STSS) Higher Education (Scotland) 

Yes 107 (69.9%), No 46 (30.1%) 

(NITPS) Further and Higher Education (Northern Ireland) 

Yes 145 (51.1%), No 139 (48.9%) 

2. Do you endorse the decision of the NEC to reject the government's final pension proposals and continue the campaign against them?
Further Education (England and Wales) 

Yes 7,151 (85.7%), No 1,194 (14.3%) 

Higher Education (England and Wales)

Yes 5,276 (79.4%), No 1,367 (20.6%) 

There is No indication of any move by the Government.
Julian Atkinson


8. Indexation of pensions revisited
An e-petition of over 100,000 lead to a Parliamentary debate on March the 1st opposing the change in indexation  of occupational pensions from RPI (Retail Price Index) to the lower CPI (Consumer Price Index) measure. John McDonnell MP spoke well for proposal but it was lost by 33 votes to 232. This was a very similar support to the previous debate to formally accept the change. The minority was on both occasions Labour lefts, Plaid Cymri, two DUP members and Caroline Lucas for the Greens. The majority came from the Coalition. The official New Labour line is that they oppose the change as a permanent feature but realise it might be needed for the present financial crisis. When challenged in the House as to whether they will promise to repeal the change when in Government, they do not answer. Armed with this clear position new Labour did not vote on the proposition.
The change in indexation is the greatest cut in our pensions: the cut is now estimated to be 20% - and possibly more- over a full term pension. The reason for the change is obviously to save money and to help pay for the financial crisis. When Steve Webb, the Pensions Minister, argues that the reason is that the CPI index is more suited to the needs of pensioners,  that rubs salt in the wound. Last year the CPI was altered to take into account the cost of dating agencies. This year the Office for National Statistics has updated the basket of goods used to calculate CPI inflation to include iPads and teen fiction. Not obviously a closer fit with pensioner requirements. It still leaves out Council Tax which is one of the largest single components of a pensioner budget. The ONS will be producing a CPIH in March 2013 which includes housing costs but,at time of writing, still leaves out Council Tax and will not be used to index pensions.
There is a need to produce a form of indexation that reflects the pensioner experience. While cumulative inflation as measured on the Retail Prices Index since September 2007 had been 15.1% the Saga Price Index – this will be considered later- showed inflation for 50-64 year olds ran at 19.6%.For people aged 65-74 the figure was 21%, for over-75s it was 21.3% and the ONS' Pensioner RPI Series - which looks at the poorest pensioners who rely on state benefits for the majority of their income - recorded cumulative inflation of 25.9%.This was driven by big in increases prices of food and fuel, which accounted for a larger proportion of spending for elderly people.
The only accurate index of an inflation for an individual is a personalised index. However, in determining national inflation costsfor the population, it is possible to do so for particular groups and we need to make the case for an index that shows the costsfor pensioners. For example, in Australia a series of Analytical Living Cost Indexes are produced including the Pensioner and Beneficiary Living Cost Index. 
Work has been done closer to home with the Silver Price Index. This index has been produced for Age UK by Fathom Consulting who have done the work on Price Indexation for the Bank of England. This is the most complete measure of cost increases in later life. It uses information from the Living Costs and Food Survey (LCF) to re-weight the 78 items that make up the official RPI and better reflect the expenditure patterns of over 55s. The measure is the first to consider inflation at five year age bands above 55 years of age and unlike existing ONS pensioner measures it includes all housing costs and households at all income bands. The Silver RPI was first launched in November 2010 and is updated quarterly, with the methodology adjusted for the February report to include more up to date information on expenditure patterns. To reflect this, the weight attached to utility bills was increased, and consequently an increased estimate of the total price rises experienced by those in later life since January 2008. The table below shows the higher Silver RPI compared with the current RPI, but our occupational pensions are indexed on the CPI which the OBR estimates will be 1.4%  lower than RPI.
Changes in cost of living since Jan 2008 – Sept 2011

	Age band
	Increase in the cost of Silver RPI basket
	Change relative to Headline RPI
	Extra annual expenditure due to % cost rise

	55-59
	16.97%
	3.57%
	£951.13

	60-64
	17.88%
	4.48%
	£1,079.89

	65-69
	18.67%
	5.28%
	£1,111.26

	70-74
	19.07%
	5.67%
	£995.85

	75+
	18.79%
	5.39%
	£718.98

	Over 55s
	18.28%
	4.88%
	£978.92

	Headline RPI
Ave annual cost of inflation since 2008
	13.39%
£846.00
	
	


The March 1st debate in the House included calls for a pensioner index. This may be a campaign we should undertake.
Julian Atkinson


9. More maths on how CPI and RPI are calculated
Gareth Jones, previously a senior statistician at the Office of National Statistics, has produced a report that challenges the argument that substitution of CPI (consumer price index) for RPI (retail price index) gives a more accurate indication of the impact of inflation on benefits and pensions. (RPI/CPI and the formula effect - revised version – 25th Jan 2012).
The RPI was based on an arithmetic mean of prices in its chosen basket and gave a higher value than CPI. The government has argued that the geometric mean (GM) formula used by the CPI represents consumer behaviour in relation to product substitution in response to price increases and in particular to changes in relative prices. It has been asserted that it represents substitution of more expensive by cheaper brands or variants of an item in the index price basket. In jargon free terms this is “shopping around”, although the CPI allows neither for travel costs or even shoe leather and does not even limit the distance that needs to be gone to get these bargains.  Jones shows that this is not more accurate as a measure.
He goes further and argues that CPI should not be used as an inflation indicator because of its basis on a geometrical mean formula. He concludes “It is argued that the actual implications of the GM formula (as opposed to the unsupported assertions made about it) are implausible as a representation of consumer behaviour and that consequently the GM formula should not be used in the measurement of inflation.”
The argument for a serious look, as opposed to an expedient apologia to justify making us pay for a financial crisis we did not cause, at the impact of inflation on occupational pensions gets more and more intellectual weight.

Julian Atkinson


10. UCU Retired Members Branch
The branch is now fully underway with over 500 members. The aims are diverse, but include bringing together retired members of UCU in the East Midlands, giving advice to branches on pension and retired members’ matters, campaigning on issues relating to retired members and representation to the UCU national congress, National Pensioners Convention, Local TUCs. If you previously worked outside the East Midlands, but lived or now live in the East Midlands please join our branch.

Meetings: We hold meetings some three times a year, in places of interest to make part of a day and lunch out. The meetings centre round important issues for UCU pensioners and give a chance to chat to other retired members.

Newsletter: A termly newsletter with useful articles for retired UCU members is sent to all branch members for whom we have email addresses and to UCU branch secretaries in the East Midlands Because of the cost of postage other members will be contacted less often. 

Email addresses: We encourage retired members to use their home email for when you give up your work email address. Please let us have your email address and also changes to your email address
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UCU members - November rally for TPS 
The branch’s women’s officer Rowena Dawson (left)
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11. Public Sector Pensions 


– they will be back

Treasury chief secretary Danny Alexander said a deal reached with unions last year on changes to member benefits across the public sector pension schemes would “endure for at least 25 years”.
However, even before a deal has been done, Lord Hutton has argued that reformed public sector pension schemes will have to undergo further changes within the next 25 years, undermining claims the settlement will last a generation. Hutton, speaking at an Eversheds legal conference, said: “It is incredibly difficult to pass judgment on 25 years ahead. Nobody knows where the economy will be, how successful will we be as a society and an economy in generating new growth and new wealth.”
 Others are making that same point Institute of Directors director general Simon Walker has said: “This is not a deal which can last 25 years.” Anybody who thinks that giving in to the Government will buy peace is sadly mistaken.
Some notes on pensions

( Private sector workers are six times more likely to receive a range of employee benefits such as private medical insurance and income protection than public sector staff, research has claimed. 
( Almost a quarter of public sector and more than half private sector workers believe employee benefits packages are better for state employees, but research from MetLife claimed this belief is not necessarily correct.
( Stephanie Baillie, employee benefits director at MetLife, said: "The private sector versus public sector debate has understandably focused on the cost and provision of pensions but in reality the picture is more complex.
( "Employees in the private sector benefit from access to a wider range of other employee benefits which should be factored into any discussion."
( Public sector workers remain far more likely to receive pensions and paid holiday above the statutory minimum than private sector workers, research from MetLife claimed.
Julian Atkinson



12. Nottingham and Mansfield Trades Council 
The UCU East Midlands Retired Members branch is affiliated to several local Trades Councils (local TUC’s). Delegates report back and get the branch involved in activity. See adverts  after the report for the May Day celebrations in Nottingham and Chesterfield.

As may be expected the Trades Council has dealt with a wide range of issues. The Pensions dispute has figured highly in this and the January meeting unanimously approved a resolution pledging support for the campaign “to force the government to withdraw all or significant parts of their pension proposals” (26 union branches were represented at the meeting). The TUC Day of Action in November was widely supported.  8,000 marched through Nottingham – the stewards could barely cope with the numbers.
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Concern was raised by the NUT (National Union of Teachers) delegates with reference to balloting over changes to Terms and Conditions. The campaign against schools being railroaded into becoming academies continues. Support continues to be given to the PCS over proposed redundancies at the Department of Work and Pensions, stemming from the closure or re-location of Job Centres. Also of concern was the creeping privatisation by contractors in the HMRC.

The FBU (fire brigades union) expressed its thanks for the Trade Council’s active support over the proposed standing down of six Nottinghamshire fire appliances. Four of these have been reinstated in the Mansfield / Ashfield areas. 
The May Day March will be on May 5th in Nottingham, meeting on the Forest at 10.00 am and marching to Speakers Corner, Old Market Square. There is a May Day Social on Friday 27th April, 7.30 – midnight at The Polish Eagle Club, Sherwood Rise, Nottingham NG7 6JN.
The Trades Council has been involved in lobbying Cross Benchers in the House of Lords, and passed a resolution opposing the Lansley Bill and calling on Labour to reverse any privatisation.
Since it was re-established five years’ ago the Trades Council continues to grow and in 2011, eight new branches affiliated, or re-affiliated, bringing the total affiliations to 49 branches. USDAW (shop workers) reported a welcome increase in their membership at Boots.

Barry Donlan, delegate from UCU 
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For more information 


please contact  Julian Atkinson 


e-mail  � HYPERLINK "mailto:jdatkinson34@btinternet.com" ��jdatkinson34@btinternet.com�


telephone: 01773 532105





  East Midlands Branch officers and committee


  Chair: Angus McLardy � HYPERLINK "mailto:apmclardy@btinternet.com" ��apmclardy@btinternet.com�


  Vice Chair: Ann Donlan ann@donlan.myzen.co.uk


  Secretary: Julian Atkinson � HYPERLINK "mailto:jdatkinson34@btinternet.com" ��jdatkinson34@btinternet.com�


  Assistant Secretary: vacant


  Treasurer: Brian Hambidge � HYPERLINK "mailto:brianhambidge@ntlworld.com" ��brianhambidge@ntlworld.com�


  Women’s officer: Rowena Dawson 


     	jeanrowena@hotmail.co.uk


  Membership and newsletter: Russ Bowman 		


            dorothy.russ.bowman@ntlworld.com  


  East Midlands regional UCU committee representatives: 	


	Brian Hambidge, Russ Bowman














Email addresses please!


* Inform us changes to your email address


* If you receive this newsletter by post,


   please inform us of your email address.





We encourage retired members to use their home email for when you give up your work email address. We send out a quarterly newsletter by email but only an annual newsletter by post. This is to save money on post and the effort of stuffing over 500 envelopes.  The proposed increase in the price of postage is exorbitant
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